STURBRIDGE CONSERVATION COMMISSION

Meeting Agenda for Thursday, May 21, 2009 Meeting 

**Meeting will be held at the Sturbridge Senior Center located at 480 Main Street**

Members Present:  Dave Barnicle, Ed Goodwin, Donna Grehl and Wendy Hanson
Members Absent:  Jeff Bonja

Also Present:  Erin Jacuqe (EJ), Conservation Agent, 

7:00 PM--Open Meeting - Quorum check

                As time allows

CPA, and Lakes Advisory Committee update(s)

DG stated there wasn’t an LAC meeting.

EG stated there was a CPC meeting about cleaning up the Riverland and the next meeting will be Saturday at 9:00 a.m. in the parking lot across from the Sturbridge Village entrance.  

MOTION:  By DB, seconded by DG to reappoint Donna Grehl and Ed Goodwin respectfully to the Land Advisory Committee and the Community Preservation Advisory Committee as the Conservation Committee’s subcommittee representatives.

                     Vote:  3/0 

Walk Ins:
7:30 p.m. Public Hearing – Notice of Intent – DEP #300-TBA: Proposed well and associated site work at 158 Lane 8.  Application submitted by Green Hill Engineering, Inc. representing Carl Neilson.

             Mark Farrell from Green Hill Engineering stated that the applicant would like to put in a drilled well.  MF stated that the applicant has a shallow well in down near the water and when South Pond comes up it over tops his well and the well needs to be chlorinated and pumped out.  MF stated the proposal is to drill a well at the top of the slope and below it there would be a spoils pit for any water that’s generated in drilling and there would be a discharge area.
EJ stated she has not been out to the site.

EG asked what the well and septic distance is from the water.

MF stated about 40’ and 70’ respectively.

DB stated that he thought the distance had to be 100’.

MF stated to be completely compliant it needs to be 100’ but they can grant permits down to 50’.

DB asked if it was cleared.

MF stated that it’s lightly wooded, one small tree will probably need to come down. 
MF stated that Natural Heritage hasn’t responded yet.

EJ stated that the Commission needs a DEP file number for this.  EJ stated that the Commission is not supposed to issue anything until comments from Natural Heritage are received.

DB stated that the Commission is not issuing, they will make it contingent upon.

EJ stated she would like to continue it until the next meeting and once we get the go ahead from Natural Heritage she can have it drafted at the next meeting.  EJ stated that the Commission had to wait until the next meeting anyway to get signatures on the Order of Conditions.

EG stated he would like to approve it tonight because there are three members of the Commission present. 

EJ stated when we close the Public Hearing we have to issue an Order of Conditions within 21 days.

Discussion amongst the Commission about Natural Heritages time frame on when they need to respond back.

MF stated if there’s an issue with Natural Heritage he would agree to write a letter waiving the 21 days.
MOTION:  By EG, seconded by DB to approve the well at 158 Lane 8 with the caveat that we hear from Natural Heritage in a positive manner and if there are any issues the applicant agrees to waive the 21 days.

Discussion: DB asked if the Commission can take the vote on this item and not close the Public Hearing so it’s pending further information which means we give a date certain which is June 4th, 2009 but MF doesn’t have to attend.  DB stated that we take a vote on the motion which means the Commission has approved it, it’s a tentative approval based upon the receipt of the appropriate materials but the Public Hearing isn’t closed yet.

                    Vote:  3/0 
7:45 p.m. Public Hearing – Request for Determination: Proposed well and associated site work at 148 Lane 8.  Application submitted by Green Hill Engineering, Inc. representing Thomas Marshall.

Mark Farrell from Green Hill Engineering stated that the applicant has a shallow well down by the water and once every couple of years his well gets over topped with water which he needs to pump out, chlorinate it and get it running.  MF stated the applicant would like to get a Drilled Well and showed the Commission on the plan where the proposed area is.  MF stated he would need to dig a Well line which would be into the 200’ and 100’ buffer.  MF stated he would put the well thru the parking lot so only one tree would  need to come down.
DB asked what the depth and width of the digging would be and if it would be a one day operation.

MF stated it would be a 2’ trench, 5’ deep and it stated that it would probably be a one day operation.
MOTION:  By EG, seconded by DG to issue a negative determination with conditions.

MF stated  there are 2 hay bales and a silt fence shown on the plan.
EJ asked if MF would send her an e-mail tomorrow that indicates that he  is waiving the 21 day appeal period on either of the sites (in relation to 158 Lane 8).
MF stated yes.
                     Vote:  3/0
8:00 PM OTHER BUSINESS (As Time Allows)

OLD BUSINESS

246 Fiske Hill Road

EJ stated that R. Levesque from Levesque and Associates are almost completed with revisions with the addition of the plunge pool at 246 Fisk Hill Rd. and will be present  at the 06/04/09 meeting to present that plan to the Commission.
DB stated that they also need to talk about the swale along the abutter’s side of the project from before the septic system to behind the house.
NEW BUSINESS

8:15 PM

Request for Certificate of Compliance

7 Old Brook Circle
EJ asked about issuing Certificates of Compliance at The Preserve for releasing individual lots.  EJ stated she received a request for COC  for 7 Old Brook Circle.  EJ stated that she checked the as built prints against the approved prints from the subdivision plan and the house is a slightly different footprint configuration but it’s smaller.

DB stated the Commission has given some COC within The Preserve because some of the houses have already turned more than once.  DB asked what the condition of the property is.

EJ stated the grass seed was stabilized, there is bark mulch on the sloped areas and the area around it is heavily wooded.

MOTION:  By DG, seconded by DB to issue the Certificate of Compliance for 7 Old Brook Circle.

                     Vote:  3/0

269 Cedar Street 

EJ stated she received a request for Certificate of Compliance for one house in a five lot sub division at 269 Cedar St.  EJ stated she found nine Orders of Conditions amongst the properties.  EJ stated it was a 5 lot subdivision that included the restoration area, the five septic systems and also it was made clear in those folders about monitoring wells.  EJ stated those denials went to appeal.  EJ stated that DEP was reviewing them to issue a superseding Order of Conditions on them and in the meantime the applicant was working with the Conservation Commission to try and come to some kind of conclusion and they ended up eliminating one of the lots and making it a four lot subdivision.  EJ stated when the second set of Order of Conditions were issued there wasn’t any information about any monitoring wells in any of the orders or documentation.  EJ stated that information in the folder included the monitoring well proposed to be installed to monitor the 5 separate systems.  EJ stated ECO Tech did the plan and it was determined where the monitoring well would be in the vicinity of the wetlands flag AA6 along the lot two property lines.  EJ stated in the Order of Conditions that was approved it stated that this Order of Conditions replaces the superseding orders issued for DEP #300-652 and DEP #300-653.  EJ stated it talks about how it’s linked to the other lots but there’s nothing in the folder about the monitoring wells.  EJ stated the monitoring is not on the plan.

DB asked if it references DEP #’s 300-649. 
EJ stated that it said it replaces DEP #’s 300-652-#300-653.

DB stated this is DEP # 300-649-652, not #300-653.  DB stated that this was signed in 2005 by EG, Frank Domiano and himself for the denial.  DB stated that in 2006 for four houses was signed by DG, EG and himself.

EJ stated that this permit supersedes the permit for lot 4 which is DEP #300-652.
EJ stated that the Commission received this Certificate of Compliance the night before the last meeting.  EJ stated there’s a letter from the property owner which reads:  Dear Sturbridge Conservation Commission,  My wife Donna and I and our Toddlers Johnny and Haley moved to Sturbridge on 12/04/2007.  We purchased our home at 269 Cedar St. from Reardon Builders as new construction.  There was approximately one foot of snow on the ground that day and at closing it was mentioned there would be some items in regards to Conservation that would be resolved as my home was now finished.  The builder finished remaining construction inside the house and quickly completed the home to obtain all the needed permits required for successful closing.  I had every bit of confidence that any remaining issues would be resolved as he was legally required to do so.  We love the Town and the surrounding areas, a perfect environment to raise our family.  On February 2nd, 2009 I was notified that my job was being eliminated due to my companies restructuring.  You can now imagine this news was very traumatizing to my family.  I was later offered a new job with the company however it required my relocation to Maryland.  I placed our home up for sale and was able to accept an offer within the first seven days of my home being placed on the market.  A closing date was set for 06/18/09 which would allow our kids to finish school at Burgess and the Sturbridge Nursery Coop. My relocation Company approved the sale of the home and in a short time later it was discovered that a Conservation issue was issued to the deed of my home.  I learned I would need to obtain a request for Certificate of Compliance in order to complete the sale of my home and allow my family to move.  Learning about this issue has been unsettling and made my wife and I very nervous about the potential financial and personal impact that would occur if this sale does not go thru.  I immediately called the builder Tim Reardon to ensure he was doing what he was required to do in regards to the Certificate of Compliance  and Erin Jacque from the Conservation Department.  I followed up repeatedly to ensure action was being taken to resolve this issue and to ensure I’m doing all I can from my position to put my family’s fears behind us.  My homes land behind my home has settled very well with grass, implant life, wild turkeys, frogs and a variety of birds are seen frequently.  The land resembles a forested area with no disruption from construction equipment, etc.  I wish you would take my circumstances into consideration and approve the request for Certificate of Compliance or any remedy that would clear my deed to allow my family to move.  David and Donna Rogers  

DB stated that Lot # 4 which is the lot that Mr. Rogers is asking for a Certificate of Compliance on is not the lot that the test well was to be put in.  DB suggested issuing the Certificate of Compliance because everything has been taken care of on Lot # 4.  DB stated Lot # 4 is exempted from the test well because it wasn’t part of it. 

MOTION:  By DB, seconded by DG to approve the Certificate of Compliance for Lot # 4.

Discussion: 

EG stated that the way he remembered it was if the test well failed all of the lots would be liable.

DB stated there isn’t any indication of that on the Order of Conditions.

DG stated that she remembers discussions about it being an association.

DB stated that he agreed with DG and stated on the site visit the Commission saw where the test pit was supposed to be.

DG stated that the Commission also went on a site visit after the test pit was installed.

DB stated that the Commission will go on a site visit.

EJ stated that everything on the as built plan and the approved plan matched the conditions on the ground.  EJ stated that the site was stabilized and in compliance.  EJ questioned whether the jurisdiction became the Board of Health’s.
                   Vote:  3/0

31 Bennetts Road 
DB stated that the Commission did not take a site visit on Sunday because DG and EJ have been out to 31 Bennetts Rd. 

EJ stated that the septic was installed and the site is stabilized.

DG asked if the plantings at the end of the property have been done.

EJ stated that this is for the septic and thinks there are two separate Orders of Conditions on this site.

Motion:  By EG, seconded by DG to issue the Certificate of Compliance.

                Vote:  3/0

(2) 1 Kelly Road   

EJ stated that she would like to table this to the next meeting because she has questions for the applicant.  EJ stated the detention basins are very clean, there is one area of erosion on one corner where there are gulley’s being formed and EJ would like that addressed before a certificate is issued on them.  EJ stated the applicant also requested a certificate on the the well that was installed but the path to the well is unstable.  EJ stated she needs to speak with the applicant about what the applicant is proposing to plant in that area whether it is seed or gravel, either way she doesn’t recommend approval until those items are addressed.
Request for Minor Modifications to Orders of Conditions

Landscaping Plan submitted by High School Students:
EJ stated that she has a minor modification to the Order of Conditions to the Camp Robinson Crusoe site.  EJ showed the landscaping plan from Darcy Foley’s class at Tantasqua High School and showed the Commission what they’re proposing:  Button Bush, Speckled Alder, Common Juniper, Sweet Gale, Bayberry, Swamp Rose, Blue Stem grass, Switch Grass, Blue wood Aster and Bear berry.  EJ stated the cost is $233.00 and suggested that the Commission approve the plan and the cost tonight so the plants can be ordered.
MOTION:  By EG, seconded by DB to approve the plan without exception.
                      Vote:  3/0

Discussion:  EJ stated that it is the student’s recommendation to remove the wood chips from the site to avoid mold and promote nutrient uptake of vegetation and she wants either a consensus or a motion to use bridge funds.

Motion:  By DB, seconded by EG to approve the sum of $233.00 or whatever sum is necessary plus $50.00 for the purchase of the plants for Darcy Foleys class at Tantasqua High School to fulfill the planting plan.

Discussion:  DG asked if DF class would mulch after planting.

DB stated that there is already fabric in place which will degrade over two years.
Extensions to Orders of Conditions/ORADs

Letter Permits 

Lot 41 – The Preserve – Shed

EJ stated that she went out to the site today and there’s already a pad for the shed meaning no vegetation, not concrete.  EJ stated that there are thick woods; 50’ between the Wetlands and where the Shed is proposed to be placed.

EG asked what the distance is between the Shed and the Wetland.

EJ stated on the plan it shows 50’ and when she was out at the site she stated it was at least 50’.

EG stated if the Shed is 20’ x 20’ the Commission needs to treat it as a structure outside the 50’.
DB stated that the applicant stated that he’s willing to reduce the size but DB doesn’t want to do that unless it’s jurisdictional.
EJ stated that the shed will sit on 12 cement block footings and the applicant is proposing 10 Evergreens and Shrubs around the Shed. 

DB stated that the Order of Conditions should include hay bales around three sides of the shed and no tree cutting.  DB stated that we have a consensus; all three of us agree to those conditions. 

Minor modification to letter permit

9 Library Lane ?

EJ stated she spoke with Buddy Soper about 2 p.m. today about a previous approval from the Commission which EJ was unable to find.  EJ stated the applicant is putting in a well and BS is unable to access the area with a Well Truck.  EJ stated the proposed new pathway would require three small pine trees to be removed and it will cause some land disturbance.  EJ stated that BS would put in a line of hay bales.  
WH arrived at 8:10 p.m.

EG stated he would like a site visit.
DB stated that BS needs to mark off what the proposed pathway is.

Proposed nursery at DPW garage/ball field:
EJ stated she received an e-mail from Tom Chamberland asking for permission to re-open the towns nursery which is located in the south west corner of the town land adjacent to the ball field behind the DPW garage.  EJ stated TC walked the area with DB and the size is approximately 150’ x 200’ and the work would involve some tree removal; approximately 6-8 trees and brush mowing.  EJ stated the area after clearing would be covered with wood chips and used to transplant trees from Burgess Elementary School during construction and replanted after the school is constructed.  EJ stated the tree moving would be done by a tree spade truck mounted.  EJ stated the nursery area after this construction would be used to grow trees for town use and transplanting with a tree spade.  EJ stated that TC spoke with Lynne Girouard of Parks and Recreation and he will work with LG as it pertains to the ball park expansion.

DG stated she would like a site visit. 

EG asked how close to the wetland TC will be working.

DB stated that’s for the Commission to determine.  DB stated the Commission would go out to the site and mark off the area beyond which TC must not go.  DB stated there’s a wetland about 230’- 250’ back and TC would like to go back about 200 of those feet.  DB stated that the Commission would need the 50’ buffer zone.  DB stated to the right hand side there is a drainage swale that comes down from all of the impervious that’s above the parking lot area and runs into the wetland that’s back there.  DB stated most of the trees in the area are not healthy and the goal is to develop the nursery for two purposes; to take the trees that are coming out of Burgess and plant them there with the spade, then in two years put them back at Burgess.

EG asked if you can get there with the truck and will there be problems with the truck in and around the wetland.  DB stated that the wetland will be at the back end of everything that TC will be doing; the trucks will be coming in at the front end, depositing the trees and will be leaving thru the front end.

EG asked if TC would be using the wetland for water.

DB stated no because the land is depressed from the major area, it shouldn’t need any water.  DB suggested a site visit to measure to make sure there’s enough space for all the trees that TC will be taking from Burgess.

Sign Permit

Correspondences:
Allen Homestead/Tall Pines - Update

Forest Cutting Plans

Discussion amongst the Commission on the Forest Cutting Plan.

Open Space Update

9:00 PM SITE VISIT SCHEDULE

Site visits for Cedar St., Library Lane and behind DPW will be Tuesday 05/26/09 @ 6:30 p.m.
Sign permits

OOC Extension 300-637

OOC Extension 300-677

Order of Conditions 300-798

